
May 18, 2021 

To the members of the Burlington Public Works Commission: 

I am writing to you regarding your impending annual review of City Engineer Norm Baldwin.  
As I stated at the April 2021 Commission meeting, I do not believe Norm is the right choice for 
this critically important position.  I ask that you recommend to the Mayor and City Council that 
he not be reappointed. 

Norm Baldwin has held the position of City Engineer for nearly eight years, and has led the 
Public Works Department's Streets Division for significantly longer than that.  While Norm 
works hard for Burlington and is dedicated to his profession, his decisions have consistently 
reflected an outdated approach to street design that favors speed and throughput of vehicles 
over safety, accessibility, inclusiveness, and other critically important goals for our streets.   

In addition, the fact that Norm experiences Burlington’s streets as a commuter from Franklin 
County, not as a resident of our city, is a significant and growing liability for Burlington.  To the 
best of my knowledge, Norm does not ride a bike, and I have never known him to prioritize 
walking or taking the bus.  Norm’s auto-centric perspective clearly informs his priorities, and is 
a significant factor in DPW’s ongoing failure to prioritize making Burlington’s streets safe and 
welcoming for everyone.   

Twenty-one years into the 21st century, it is time for Burlington to appoint a City Engineer who 
understands, embraces, and actively advocates for modern urban street design principles.  We 
need a City Engineer who is actively and enthusiastically committed to redesigning streets as 
public spaces where people want to be; prioritizing walking, biking, and transit; and decreasing 
(not just managing) vehicle traffic.  These goals are all enshrined in of Burlington’s recent 
transportation-related plans, and they have all languished under Norm’s watch.   

Just as important, we need a City Engineer who is willing to move fast and try new things, 
implementing proven solutions without studying them to death.  Many, many DPW projects are 
multiple years behind schedule, and the situation appears to be getting worse rather than 
better.  For example, of the priorities laid out in the 2017 Walk-Bike Master Plan, a substantial 
number of the 12-month action items remain undone.  Similarly, among the 2 to 5 year 
priorities, the majority have seen little or no progress.  Under Norm’s leadership, the Streets 
Division has planned and re-planned many projects, but has completed far too few.   

Whatever you decide regarding reappointment, I respectfully request that you include in your 
assessment a reference to the fact that you received feedback from a Burlington resident 
opposing Norm Baldwin’s reappointment.  Thank you. 

Sincerely, 
 

Jason Van Driesche


